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January 29, 2009
The Town of Maxton Board of Commissioners held its regular meeting on Thursday, January 29, 2009 with the following members present:

Mayor Gladys M. Dean

Mayor Pro Tem Morton

Commissioner Vivian Morrison
Commissioner Ray Oxendine

Commissioner Sallie McLean

Commissioner James McClanathan

CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Gladys Dean gave the welcome and called the January 29, 2009 work session of the Town of Maxton Board of Commissioners to order at 7:10 p.m.

Invocation:  The invocation was given by Commissioner Sallie McLean.
WORK SESSION

Town Manager Tatum presented the following items:

1.  Theresa Lamson – Laurinburg/Scotland County Area Chamber of Commerce

After a six-month search to fill the role of president previously held by Jim Frank Henderson, the board of directors appointed Theresa Lamson, former CEO of the Lakes Region Chamber of Commerce in Laconia, New Hampshire on August 4, 2008, Ms. Lamson assumed the position of Director. Her information is included in the packet for the Boards review. She also oversaw the administration and accountability of an operational budget in excess of $330,000.
2.  Commissioner’s Retreat  

In an effort to jump start the Commissioner’s Retreat process, I have asked Jim Perry if he could give us some dates when he might be available to facilitate your retreat.  He has indicated that he could be available during the following times:

February 23-28 – Monday-Saturday

March 2-6 – Monday-Friday

March 9-14 – Monday-Saturday

March 16-21 – Monday-Saturday

March 23-28 – Monday-Saturday

The Mayor asked if any of these dates were acceptable.

Mayor Pro Tem was not available the 27th and 28th of February and the 14th, 21st, and 28th of March.

Commissioner Morrison said she was available all days except March 16th-21st. 

Commissioner McClanathan asked if we will need 6 days for this.

Manager Tatum stated that these are just the dates that the COG will be available. 

Commissioner Oxendine said he was not available in February. So February dates were taken off the list. 

Commissioner McLean asked how many days.

Town Manager Tatum stated that it has typically been 2 to 3 days. 

Mayor Pro Tem interjected that we do not block whole days. After discussion, Town Manager Tatum recommended the last dates in March to allow time to plan it. Town Manager Tatum advises that someone be prepared to make the motion to agree upon dates of March 23, 24 and 25th

3.  Building Reuse and Restoration

Whether it's an empty storefront on Main Street or a shuttered factory out on the highway, vacant buildings serve as daily reminders of the economic hardships being visited upon small towns throughout North Carolina. They are a source of discouragement to local residents and to anyone considering starting a new business. But these buildings also represent a town's potential. Restored, renovated, equipped, they can once again become thriving centers of commerce, creating jobs and adding much-needed tax base for struggling communities. 

The Building Reuse and Restoration Program assists communities in transforming the potential these buildings represent into economic reality. Grants help local governments prepare the buildings for reuse by new and expanding businesses. The Rural Center oversees the program on behalf of the N.C. General Assembly. 

Two types of grants were created. Predevelopment grants of $25,000 help cover the cost of an initial study or other activity necessary to secure commitments from a business or investors. Development grants of up to $400,000 are awarded to projects ready for renovation and must be matched by at least an equal amount of private and public funds. Awards are limited to local governments in rural counties or the most economically distressed urban areas, with priority given to towns with fewer than 5,000 people. 

The Lumber River Council of Governments has prepared a planning grant application that includes several towns; Bladenboro, Fairmont, Hamlet, Maxton, and St. Pauls.  Hamlet will be the lead agency and the Town’s match is $500.00.    A more detailed narrative of the LRCOG’s involvement is located in the consent agenda/work session folder.

Mayor asked Mr. Jim Perry if he would like to add anything to that. He said, “No”.

4.  Waste Management, Inc. – Residential Solid Waste, Yard Waste, Bulk Trash

I have performed an analysis of what it is costing the town to provide solid waste, yard waste and bulk trash services.  It currently costs the town approximately $20.17 per resident to provide these services.   The analysis is located in the agenda/work session folder.  The analysis shows that it would be cheaper to privatize using Waste Management, Inc. at a cost of $14.28.  They have indicated that they can hire up to two members of our staff.  This may not be necessary, since we are currently down by one position.  Additional research was performed to assist in making decisions regarding the disposition of staff and equipment.  With respect to the savings, the fees will not be reduced because the additional funds will be used in the areas of street maintenance and cleanup.  As a result of this research, retention of the current equipment for emergencies is considered in the best interest of the town. Based on the information provided in the analysis you are being asked to approve a transition to privatize.  Under the private pickup, all services will be accomplished once per week.  We currently pick up bulk trash and limbs and leaves twice a month.  One of the critical issues is that this town has only one truck.  If our truck is down, and we are not able to borrow one in a timely fashion, it may take a month or two to catch up.  This way, we have access to a fleet of trucks and other more modern equipment.  They will use the trash cans presently used in Maxton.      
Commission Morrison asked, “Will they be able to handle all the town’s needs with bulk trash, leaves in one day?”  Town Manager Tatum said that each household will be picked up once a week. One area may be Monday, Tuesday, etc. not all in one.

Mayor Pro Tem asked, “What is Bulk trash and does that include the regular trash cans?” Town Manager Tatum said, “Yes, that included the regular trash can.” 

Commissioner McLean asked, “Will this involve a savings to the people?” Town Manager Tatum stated that it is not based on savings to the people. Because the Council has asked for sanitation to be done throughout the town, those services will still have to be provided by the town. Commissioner McLean asked, “So the savings is not passed on to the customer?” Town Manager Tatum warns against passing the savings on to the customer but recommends waiting to see how things pan out for a year or so. 

Commissioner Morrison asked if Town Manager Tatum had indicated that this would be a savings to the Town. Town Manager Tatum answered, “Yes” and reminded the Commissioners about the current economic state and how many towns will need to reduce in some area because the budget may be down as much as 15%, revenues are down.

Mayor Pro Tem Morton asked what kind of contract are they giving us to hold us to the stated costs and how long are they guaranteeing it. Mayor Pro Tem Morton is concerned about if we don’t start until later and Waste Management has gone from $14 to $19. Town Manager Tatum says that the $14.28 is locked in for six months (in this case until June) if we take it during that time. Then once we contract, it will maintain that cost for one year. Commissioner McLean asked what happens at the end of the year? Do we renew or are we locked in? Town Manager Tatum answered that these contracts are usually for 5 year basis. Commissioner McClanathan asked who is running Waste Management now? Town Manager Tatum answered, Ken Crutchfield is our representative. Commissioner Oxendine asked if anyone else near Maxton using Waste Management? Town Manager Tatum answered that many of the surrounding towns are using Waste Management like Fairmont, Rowland. Pembroke is the only one not using someone else. 

The Commissioners continued a conversation amongst themselves about Waste Management. Commissioner Morrison asked, “So there are no job losts?” Town Manager Tatum stated that we are already down by one position.

5.  NC STEP – Grant Administration

I met with Jim Perry of the Lumber River Council of Governments concerning the administration of the $200,000 NC STEP, NC Rural Economic Development grant.  He has agreed to administer this grant for a fee not to exceed $15,000 or 7.5% of the grant amount.  He has also drafted a grant agreement, scope of work and employee roster detailing the particulars.  The documents can be located in the consent agenda/work session folder.

Town Manager Tatum asked are there any questions? No questions asked. 

6.  Clean Water Management Trust Fund Grant Application

Several years ago, the town had a feasibility study done that reflected the needs with respect to the flooding and drainage of storm water in the town. The study indicated that the town needed to construct a holding or retention pond to allow storm water to be held until proper drainage is accomplished naturally.  The Wooten Company was asked to draft a Clean Water Management Trust Fund Grant Application in the amount of $1,360,000 for construction of a storm water retention facility along Jower’s Branch south of Baldwin Street. The facility is designed to reduce flooding in the area and improve water quality in Jower’s Branch and Shoe Heel Creek. The Town of Maxton might want to consider contributing matching funds to this project to demonstrate its commitment to the project; which would increase the points received during review.  When the Town and The Wooten Company initially prepared an application in early 2008, the Town was going to commit $25,000 in matching funds. That application was not submitted due to the fact that water quality testing required by the CWMTF could not be completed in time to submit the application. The Wooten Company is prepared to complete the application on the Town’s behalf should the Town approve the project. The proposed project, if funded, would commence in late 2009 or early 2010 and the local match would not be required until that time. 

7.  Inflow/Infiltration Repairs 2008

At your request, the project was re-bid.  Five (5) bids were received January 15, 2009 ranging from $2,189,575 to $2,732,157.  All bids were reviewed and found to be correct as submitted, except the Atlantic Coast Contractors which had a mathematic error.  The error did not affect the lowest bidder.  The consultant is recommending the lowest bidder; Southeast Pipe Survey of Patterson, GA.  The results of the bidding process can be found in the consent agenda/work session folder. 

8.  Robert S. Segal, CPA PA 

Mr. Segal has been working with several towns to research properties that may not be getting taxed, utility accounts for additional savings, shared revenues to ascertain if the towns are getting their fair share and franchise agreements to see if towns are getting all fees due them.  He has been able to help several towns.  His fee is 50% of all funds collected from the time of receipt and 50% for two years of all funds that will continue to be paid as a result of his research.   He has already found a issue with our gas franchise payment for 2008.  

9.  Something New at Abigail’s II 

Carolyn Bowden, owner and operator of Something New at Abigail’s II has requested that the town purchase a hot bar to replace the one we had in the restaurant.  The old one was not approved by the Robeson County Health Department.  She is also requesting that the town consider a reduction in rent.  You may want to request close session consultation with the attorney to discuss the ramifications of this request.

10. Gryphon Group

Town Manager Tatum stated that a new Item added to agenda and Attorney Nick Sorjka discussed the details. Attorney Sorjka requested that the new Item number 10 be added to the agenda. Mr. John Hoover from the Gryphon Group and Paul Davis from the Laurinburg-Maxton airbase were present to answer any questions. The Commissioners were given a memorandum prepared by the Town Manager detailing the lease changes. They asked if the Board of Commissioners would entertain a resolution authorizing the Mayor and the Town Clerk to execute the lease in final form after review and approval by the Town Attorney and after final discussions were completed. Town Manager Tatum advised the Commissioners that the copies of the revised Resolution and Lease were included for their review.

Mayor adjourns the Work Session at 7:35.
Regular Meeting

Town of Maxton Board of Commissioner’s Meeting

January 29, 2009
CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Gladys Dean gave the welcome and called the January 29, 2009 regular meeting of the Town of Maxton Board of Commissioners to order at 7:35 p.m.

Invocation:  The invocation was given by Commissioner Sallie McLean.
Mayor Gladys Dean asked for a motion to add the item number 10 to the agenda to accommodate the resolution and lease agreement for the Gryphon Group.  Commissioner Morrison motioned to add to agenda under new business item number 10, the Gryphon Group Resolution.  Mayor Pro Tem Morton seconded the motion.   The vote was unanimous.

APPROVAL OF THE PROPOSED AGENDA – Mayor Gladys Dean asked for a motion to approve the proposed agenda.  Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned to approval of the proposed agenda.  Commissioner Oxendine seconded the motion.   The vote was unanimous.

Introduction of New Staff – 

1.  Marlon McPhatter – Mr. McPhatter has been hired to fill the position of Program Director for the 21st Century Community Learning Center of Maxton North Carolina.  Mr. McPhatter comes to us from St. Andrews.    

2. 21st Century Staff – Not present for introduction

3.  Police Department

a. Patrolman Steve Bryant – Officer Bryant brings to Maxton a wealth of knowledge and experience in Law Enforcement. He received his Bachelor of Arts in Political Science from Fayetteville State University and comes to join us from the Town of Roseboro where was a police officer. He also served as Director of Public Safety for Methodist College in Fayetteville.

Marlon McPhatter and Patrolman Stephen Bryant gave brief biographies and were welcomed by the Board and Town Manager Tatum. 

Old Business - None

New Business

1.  Theresa Lamson – Laurinburg/Scotland County Area Chamber of Commerce

Theresa Lamson made a presentation about her hopes for the Laurinburg/Scotland County Area Chamber of Commerce. She stated that she believed that sharing resources will help area businesses become successful.

2.  Commissioner’s Retreat  

Mayor Gladys Dean asked for a motion to approve the dates for the Commissioner’s Retreat.  Commissioner McLean motioned to approve the dates of March 23, 24, and 25 for the Commissioner’s Retreat.  Mayor Pro Tem seconded the motion.   The vote was unanimous
Commissioner McClanathan asked if there will be a time limit for these meetings. Town Manager Tatum stated that right now we were just trying to secure the dates.
3.  Building Reuse and Restoration
Town Manager Tatum stated that no action is required for this item at this time 
4.  Waste Management, Inc. – Residential Solid Waste, Yard Waste, Bulk Trash

Mayor Gladys Dean asked for a motion to approve privatizing residential solid waste.  Commissioner McClanathan motioned to accept the bid from waste management to privatize residential solid waste collection.  Mayor Pro Tem Morton seconded the motion.   The vote was unanimous
5.  NC STEP – Grant Administration

Mayor Gladys Dean asked for a motion to approve using the COG for the administration of the NC Step Mini grant for a fee not to exceed $15,000 or 7.5% of the grant amount.  Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned to approve the COG administering the NC Step Mini grant for a fee not to exceed $15,000 or 7.5% of the grant amount.  Commissioner McClanathan seconded the motion.   The vote was unanimous.

Mayor Pro Tem Morton asked if it would be possible for Roger or Jim to explain to the Commissioners how the money will be distributed. Will there be a committee, who is looking over it? Town Manager Tatum stated that a committee of local businesses and banks will be on a team and then after selection is made it will be presented to the Commissioners for approval. 

Roger Sheats gives a brief explanation of how he envisions it. Mayor Pro Tem Morton wanted to make sure that the people who initiated the NC Step Grant Program would be a part of the application process since they played an importation part of helping Maxton secure it. Jim talked about how the COG will implement the administration of the grants.
6.  Clean Water Management Trust Fund Grant Application

Mayor Gladys Dean asked for a motion to approve the grant application.  Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned to approve the grant application.  Commissioner McLean seconded the motion.   The vote was unanimous.
7.  Inflow/Infiltration Repairs 2008

Mayor Gladys Dean asked for a motion to accept the bid of $2,189,575 from Southeast Pipe Survey of Patterson, GA.  Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned to accept the bid of $2,189,575.  Commissioner Morrison seconded the motion.   The vote was unanimous.
8.  Robert S. Segal, CPA PA 

Recommendation:  Approval of contract.
Mayor Pro Tem Morton had a problem with paying Robert Segal for 2 years, although he didn’t have a problem with him finding the problem

Commissioner Oxendine asked if Ms. Maynor helped with collecting the taxes? Town Manager Tatum stated that she assists us in year end accounting.
Mayor Gladys Dean asked for a motion to approve to contract with Robert S. Segal, CPA.  Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned to approve the contract with Robert S. Segal, CPA for a one year period.  Commissioner Oxendine seconded the motion.   Ayes: Morrison, Morton, McLean, Oxendine. Nayes: McClanathan. The vote carries.
9.  Something New at Abigail’s II 

Recommendation:  Closed session discussion with attorney.
Mayor Gladys Dean asked for a motion to approve going into closed session to discuss Something New at Abigail’s II.  Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned to approve going into closed session with the Town Attorney to discuss Something New at Abigail’s II.  Commissioner Oxendine seconded the motion.   The vote was unanimous
10. Gryphon Group

Mayor Gladys Dean asked for a motion to approve the Gryphon Group resolution as presented.  Commissioner McLean motioned to approve the Gryphon Group resolution as presented.  Commissioner McClanathan seconded the motion.  Paul Davis commented that the one issue, item #17 on the lease agreement, that needed to be addressed on the lease agreement.  Mayor Pro Tem Morton asked how this will affect the Maxton portion of the agreement. Paul Davis answered that the conflict is in the wording of that item because it may limit the Gryphon Group. The wording states that East Coast will be able to tell the Gryphon Group what to do. Paul Davis stated that the contract is needed now because the Gryphon Group has contracts that they are trying to get started on. Town Manager Tatum stated that the Commissioners have a memo before them that explains the changes. Mayor Dean asked are you ready for the question?  The vote was unanimous
Reports

1.  Commissioner’s Reports
Commissioner Oxendine asked if the Town is responsible for unpaved roads in Maxton. Town Manager Tatum answered if they are town streets, there are a number of state roads that we are not responsible for. The town can only do patching. Town Manager Tatum continued to state that the Town does grading but not paving. Commission Oxendine commented specifically on Wilkinson Ave and Thomas Street. Town Manager Tatum included Mozell and stated that the town just did those streets but because of the rain and storms, they may need grading again. 
2.  Manager’s Report

 A.   NC STEP – The NC STEP had a joint meeting with the Small Town Main Street Program to discuss finalization of a proposal for enhancement of the down town area.  The results are being finalized by Mr. Robert Murphrey for submission to the public.
B.   URGENT REPAIR PROGRAM – The results of the 2009 funding cycle for the North Carolina Housing Finance Agency Urgent Repair Program are pending review.  The grant is co-sponsored by the Towns of Maxton and Red Springs.   
C.   CDBG – We are still waiting to hear from the North Carolina Community Development Initiative about the grant application for $100,000.   The work write-ups are complete and ready to bid out.  The data was sent to the manager 1/16/09 and will be reviewed for accuracy 1/20/09.  We are still working on getting voluntary demolition agreements signed on three houses.  Dial insurance is still working on insurance limits necessary to bid out infrastructure improvements.  The engineers are ready to bid out the infrastructure portion of the grant.  All DOT encroachment agreements were signed and sent back to DOT
D. DOWNTOWN ENHANCEMENT PROJECT – Progress Energy has indicated that they will begin their work Tuesday, January 20.  But they did not begin the work and will begin it on Monday. He said that he sent some people down but no one was here. January 20 was the snow day.

E.  CLEAN WATER MANAGEMENT TRUST FUND – Report herein.

F.  NEW WELL – the casing of the new well has been completely cleaned and refurbished.  The consultant is securing the pumps for installation.
G.  LOCAL GOVERNMENT COMMISSION FISCAL LETTER – For the first time for many years, the Town of Maxton was commended for its fiscal health and management.  Although improved, the tax collection rate is lacking and the LGC made some recommendations for improvement. Town Manager Tatum said they also made recommendations about the Town 

Commission Oxendine had questions concerning the tax situation; referencing a statement that tax collection rate had increased 5%. Town Manager Tatum clarified that if the trend continued that the increase should be 5%. 

Mayor asked if there were any more questions for the manager? 
3.  Police Report

Chief McDowell reported that there wasn’t really a lot to share.  He gave a briefing on the success of the Crime Stoppers Kick-off that was held in Red Springs on January 17th. 
Announcements

Manager Tatum gave the following announcements.
Many of the announcements are now being sent via email thus cutting down on the number of announcements in the Board packets.

Public Forum began at 8:35pm

Paul Davis gave his encouraging words about his excitement that the Town has chosen to go with Waste Management. He asked about the possibility of recycling. Town Manager Tatum said that she has been looking into other avenues such as Recycling and Swap shops.

Mr. Davis also spoke about the upcoming benefits of the project with the Gryphon Group and his excitement about Maxton’s involvement in that. 
Mr. Lowe talks about an article that was written in the Laurinburg Exchange and how the article was incomplete. He continued about how he plans to place a sign there detailing the crimes that were committed on the property. He would like for the Town to get all the crime reports for that house. 

Mr. Hubert Ellis spoke about the Town donating money for the Robeson County Athletic Hall of Fame. The proposed date for the awards affair will be either April 18 or 19. The Mayor commends Mr. Ellis for his efforts. 
Town Manager Tatum commends Mr. Lowe for his efforts.

The Mayor declared the public forum closed.

Closed Session 

Something New at Abigail’s II 

Mayor Gladys Dean asked for a motion to go into closed session.  Commissioner Oxendine motioned to go into closed session.  Commissioner McLean seconded the motion.   The vote was unanimous
Adjournment

Mayor Dean asked for a motion to adjourn the meeting. Mayor Pro Tem Morton  made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Commissioner Morrison seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.  The meeting adjourned at 9:10 pm.

____________________________

       

________________________________

Mayor Gladys Dean    


       

Town Clerk, Twanda R. Smith
